FINAL

 Westport Finance Committee (Fincom)

Meeting Minutes

Westport Town Hall
March 12, 2019
Present:
Hugh Morton (HM), Gary Carreiro (GC), Tracy Priestner (TP), Thomas Schmitt (TS), Bob McCarthy (BM), Karen Powell (KP), Kevin Rioux (KR)

Absent:
Charles “Buzzy” Baron (BB), Karen Raus (KAR)

Also present:
Tim King (TK)

GC opened the meeting at 7:00 p.m. with the traditional salute to the flag.  

GC announced that under MGL Chapter 30A, section 20(f) the meeting is being recorded.  

Minutes:
Minutes of 1/8 and 2/19 were presented for approval.  BM motioned and KR seconded to approve as presented.  All were in favor with TP and KP abstaining.

Beverly Bisch (BEV), COA Director & Muriel Kokoska (MK), Trustee:
Both were present to discuss the FY20 for the Council on Aging.  Bev starting by letting the committee know that there were significant budget cuts in FY15 and due to this, the revolving account balances are declining so there is an increase in the FY20 budget to reflect this.  It takes approximately $500k to run the department and they are asking for $250,307 which is only $5k higher than the BOS approved budget.  The salaries are currently split 80/20 with the supportive day program and they are increasing to 90/10.  Bristol Elder services have changed their rates 3% which results in only a $1 increase in fees for day care.  In checking with other towns, this is not consistent.  KP spoke about the 2013 audit of the COA which determined needing to pay down the revolving accounts so the town had a break for several years of fully funding the COA but now needs to be increased.  Bev also said they since no longer receive a SRTA grant for transportation costs.  They are also looking for donations from outside sources and grants.  BM requested info on how many programs and how many people they serve.  BEV said there are 5,133 elderly over 60 years old in town and we service around 2,500.  They have 5 departments, approximately 38 programs and outreach has 450-500 clients.  They do about 500 rides each month which make transportation the busiest.  The day program sees anywhere from 15-20 seniors and more in the summer months.  BM would like to see a breakdown of this.  BEV said she will forward it to the committee and that it is listed in the annual town report.  GC asked about the new van.  BEV said it is going out for bid and should have it before 6/30.  It will be a wheelchair accessible mini-van.  MK also said the building repair line has increased for repair of the wall which will be a one-time thing but not large enough for CIPC.  
Sue Brayton (SB), Tax Collector:
She was in attendance to speak on the FY20 budget request.  There are minor increases in postage as well as the contractual obligations in personnel.  The only issue is that a transfer at year end may be needed for 4th quarter billing postage.  GC asked about the continued mention of a lockbox in the management letter.  SB said they actually process the bills faster than a lockbox so there is no delay in getting the revenue in the bank, but she will look into it and speak to the auditor.  GC congratulated her on her new position.
Brad Brightman, Treasurer:
Brad was in to speak on the FY20 budget for his department and present the debt schedule.  He talked about needing shelving in the room that houses all the records.  BM asked questions if the room was fireproof or alarmed.  Brad said he doesn't think so and that he inherited the situation.  KP asked if any of the files could be archived on disc or in the cloud or destroyed.  Brad said most of the information has to be kept permanently.  GC said there would be a cost associated with it.  Brad said he would look into it.  Brad said he was trying to move money in his budget to have back up for what he is going through now.  He is developing a new cash book and may need to have extra help in the future.  GC said at the BOS meeting, the discussion was to retain money under professional services, probably in the BOS budget, for monitoring the Treasurer's office.  He distributed the updated debt schedules and reviewed them with the committee.  GC asked if he could leave the past numbers on to see where we were and where we are going.  
Jim Whitin (JW), Planning Board Chairman:
He briefly read over the narrative that was distributed for FY20.  There is very little change in the budget except for the addition of an Assistant Planner and he detailed projects they are working on.  There was discussion on the Route 6 corridor and possible development in the future.  The Assistant Planner is necessary due to the increased workload in the office with all the solar farms.  GC said all departments have staffing issues and we need to prioritize the need.  
Ralph Souza (RS), Building Inspector:
He went over the report he distributed.  There are many more subdivisions and new construction in town, not just additions to existing buildings.  He is also the Zoning Enforcement Officer.  BM asked about raising fees.  RS said we could but he feels it is unfair.  GC said it would be advantageous to look at the general fund fees.  RS is also requesting $25k for an assistant.  GC said more help is needed everywhere but there is not enough money to go around.  

Treasurer’s Update:

Since KAR was not in attendance, GC read the update from her.  There is a second letter from DLS warning if the schedule A being late.  We have been granted an extension to 3/31 and if the deadline is not met we are in danger of losing state aid.  Reconciliations are to be completed by 3/8.  When asking Brad about training, he said the reconciliations were priority and training was secondary.  They have downloaded a new cash book and working out the kinks and the consultant is working on policies and procedures.  TK said it is not mandated to have free cash by town meeting.  We can recess to a later date and that is why the money articles that typically use free cash are the end of the town meeting warrant.  

Other:

GC met with KAR last evening to start going over the budget and commended TK and the BOS on putting together a sound budget.  It is conservative without definite numbers from Diman Regional or Bristol Aggie and estimates on state aid.  He is also concerned if we have no free cash for other expenditures.  



GC asked everyone to look through the town meeting warrant and email the clerk which articles they would like to be responsible for researching and reporting on.  GC said there was no article for stabilization.  BM asked again about the Cemetery problems.  TK said the funding is perpetual care so it is not pending free cash.  However, no appropriations are final until town meeting is formally adjourned.  Betty Slade, CPC Chair, spoke on the fact that the cemeteries fall under historical preservation with CPC but not for the roads.  As for the files in the basement that belong to the Treasurer, she has been down there and it is well ventilated but needs better organization.  GC said we could delegate someone to look into the retention rules and the costs of digitizing it.  It could be a town and school project.  Betty said the CPC has paid for putting some of the town clerks records on microfilm and DVDs which are at the library.

Adjournment and next meeting: There being no further business to come before this meeting, a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:10 p.m. was made by TP and seconded by KR and the vote in favor was unanimous.  The next regularly scheduled meeting will be on March 26th at 7 p.m. at the Westport Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted,

Nicole J Botelho, Recording Clerk

Nicole J Botelho, Recording Clerk

